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MINUTES
CITY OF CARSON

PLANNING COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING
CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS

701 East Carson Street, 2nd Floor
Carson, CA  90745

March 10, 2009 – 6:30 P.M.

	1.
	CALL TO ORDER


	Chairman Faletogo called the meeting to order at 6:38 P.M.


	2.
	PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  


	The Salute to the Flag was led by Chairman Faletogo.


	3.
	ROLL CALL
	Planning Commissioners Present: *Brimmer, Brown, Cannon, Faletogo, Gordon, Graber,  Verrett 
(*Commissioner Brimmer arrived at 6:46 P.M.)

Planning Commissioners Absent:  Saenz (excused)

Planning Staff Present:  Senior Planner Signo, Assistant City Attorney Galante, Associate Planner Gonzalez, Associate Planner Song, Recording Secretary Bothe


	4.
	AGENDA POSTING

CERTIFICATION


	Recording Secretary Bothe indicated that all posting requirements had been met.


	5.
	AGENDA APPROVAL
	Commissioner Cannon moved, seconded by Commissioner Verrett, to approve the Agenda as submitted.  Motion carried (Commissioner Brimmer had not yet arrived; Vice-Chairman Saenz absent).


	6.
	INSTRUCTIONS

TO WITNESSES


	Chairman Faletogo requested that all persons wishing to provide testimony stand for the oath, complete the general information card at the podium, and submit it to the secretary for recordation.



	7.
	SWEARING OF WITNESSES
	Assistant City Attorney Galante 

	8.
	ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


	For items NOT on the agenda. Speakers are limited to three minutes.  
None.



9.  CONSENT CALENDAR



 Minutes:      
None

10. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING

A) Continued Public Hearing for Ordinance No. 09-1419 requiring conditional use permits for payday loan facilities within the City
Applicant’s Request:
The applicant, city of Carson – Planning Division, is requesting the Commission recommend approval of an ordinance to require conditional use permits for payday loan or deferred deposit uses within the City.  Properties involved would be citywide.
Staff Report and Recommendation:
Associate Planner Song presented staff report and the recommendation to WAIVE further reading and recommend approval of Resolution No. 09-__, entitled, “A Resolution of the Planning Commission of the city of Carson recommending to City Council approval of an ordinance to amend the Carson Municipal Code by adding Article IX (Planning and Zoning), Chapter 1, Part 9, Section 9191.084, Section 9191.176, Section 9191.456, and Section 9182.28, and amending Section 9131.1, Section 9138.17, Section 9138.18, Section 9141.1, and Section 9182.22 in regard to conditional use permit requirements for payday loans.”  
Associate Planner Song noted for Commissioner Brown that the revised ordinance allows the two stores in the MUCS zone to remain as long as they obtain a CUP within three years.

Commissioner Cannon asked if the best management practices are monitored for compliance with the rules of Community Financial Services Association of America (CFSA).   
Associate Planner Song stated that a business operator must sign an agreement indicating they will adhere to the rules; and she mentioned that three establishments in Carson do not belong to the trade association.

Sergio Carrillo, representing Community Financial Services Association of America (CFSA), stated that routine audits are done of these establishments, noting that less than .5 percent have been found to be in violation of their rules.  With regard to the CUP process, he stated that he’d like all 11 establishments in Carson to be grandfathered in; and he encouraged the City to use its code enforcement powers over those establishments that are operating outside of the regulations.  He noted that banks and credit card companies have larger fees than these establishments; and that these establishments are not allowed to charge the same excessive fees as banks and credit card companies.  He noted that if a customer is late on their payments, they cannot take out another loan to make those late payments.
Commissioner Cannon asked what happens to those .5 percent companies that don’t adhere to the best practices.

Mr. Carrillo explained that most of the time, it was only an oversight on the part of the business, but if they don’t comply, they can have their membership taken away; stated that the trade association provides its members representation at various meetings and lobbying efforts on the state level; and stated he does not know how many have ever been expelled from membership.  He clarified that a customer’s payday advance loan is entirely due when they receive their next paycheck; and stated they are not permitted to charge additional fees if they cannot meet their repayment obligations on time.
Commissioner Gordon questioned the statement that there is no recourse to collecting defaulted loans.

Mr. Carillo stated it is CFSA’s policy that none of its members are to report delinquent customers to credit agencies.

Adama Iwu, representing Advance America, stated they are the largest payday lender in the nation; that they belong to all the trade associations; and noted they would like to see uniform nationwide regulations for these businesses.  She pointed out that it’s not financially feasible to report to credit agencies a nonpayment of $255, noting it is expensive to place that report; and that it is in their best interest to work with their customers on payment plans.  She asked that the City work with CFSA on establishing a CUP requirement if that is the ultimate decision; and she urged the City to allow all 11 stores in Carson to be grandfathered in, stating it is not fair to change the rules on these establishments that have been operating by the rules for years.
There being no further input, Chairman Faletogo closed the public hearing.
Planning Commission Recommendation:

Commissioner Brown moved, seconded by Commissioner Verrett, to approve staff recommendation; moved to require a 1,000-square-foot radius separation of these establishments; require that every payday loan and check cashing establishment be required to obtain a CUP; and that the two existing establishments in the MUCS zone be exempt from the 3-year amortization process.  This motion was ultimately superseded.
Commissioner Graber pointed out that during a CUP hearing, the Planning Commission would be able to address distance and/or over-concentration issues associated with each establishment as they apply for a CUP; and stated he does not support grandfathering in these businesses.

Commissioner Brimmer noted, echoed by Commissioner Verrett, her support to grandfather in the existing businesses, stating it is not fair to these existing businesses in these poor economic times.
Commissioner Cannon pointed out that the Planning Commission routinely considers rezoning of property and that he is in agreement with Commissioner Graber’s comments.  
By way of a substitute motion, Commissioner Graber moved, seconded by Commissioner Cannon, to concur with staff recommendation, thus adopting Resolution No. 09-2255.  This motion carried as follows:

AYES:

Cannon, Faletogo, Gordon, Graber 
NOES:
Brimmer, Brown, Verrett 
ABSTAIN:
None

ABSENT:
Saenz
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     
10.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING
B) Modification No. 1 to Conditional Use Permit No. 702-08

Applicant’s Request:
The applicant, Henry & Alicia Pigee, are requesting shared parking to facilitate church use on a site located in the ML (Manufacturing, Light Industrial) zoned district, 1135 East Janis Street & 1161 East Walnut Street.
Staff Report and Recommendation:
Associate Planner Gonzalez stated that instead of an indefinite continuation of this matter, the applicant is now seeking to have this issue considered, noting he soon will be in possession of the signed parking agreement from the property owner.  
Planning Commission Decision:

Chairman Faletogo moved, seconded by Commissioner Brown, to continue this matter to the March 24, 2009, Planning Commission meeting.  Motion carried (absent Vice-Chairman Saenz).
11.
PUBLIC HEARING
A) Conditional Use Permit No. 717-08

Applicant’s Request:
The applicant, Jorge Murillo, is requesting approval of a conditional use permit for a second dwelling located within the RS (Residential, Single-family) zoned district, 20927 Jamison Avenue.
Staff Report and Recommendation:

Associate Planner Gonzalez presented staff report and the recommendation to APPROVE the Categorical Exemption; APPROVE Conditional Use Permit No. 717-08, subject to the conditions of approval attached as Exhibit “B” to the Resolution; and WAIVE further reading and ADOPT Resolution No._____, entitled, “A Resolution of the Planning Commission of the city of Carson approving Conditional Use Permit No. 717-08 for a second dwelling unit located at 20927 Jamison Avenue.”

Chairman Faletogo opened the public hearing.
Jorge Murillo, applicant, noted his concurrence with the conditions of approval.

Chairman Faletogo closed the public hearing.
Planning Commission Decision:

Commissioner Graber moved, seconded by Commissioner Brimmer, to approve the request, thus adopting Resolution No. 09-2256.  Motion carried (absent Vice-Chairman Saenz).
11.
PUBLIC HEARING
B) Relocation Review No. 3039-08
Applicant’s Request:
The applicant, Carson Christian School, is requesting to relocate an existing church building located on 21521 South Avalon Boulevard to 17627 South Central Avenue and operate as a private school.  The subject site is located at 17627 South Central Avenue.
Staff Report and Recommendation:
Associate Planner Song presented staff report and the recommendation to WAIVE further reading and ADOPT Resolution No. 09-__, entitled, “A Resolution of the Planning Commission of the city of Carson approving Relocation Review No. 3039-08 for the relocation of a 6,000-square-foot building located at 21521 South Avalon Boulevard to 17627 South Central Avenue.”  She deleted Condition No. 30, stating that condition was not applicable to this property; and she highlighted the late correspondence from the adjacent property owner which addressed concerns with the property wall, graffiti, overflow parking, traffic, and vector control during construction.
Commissioner Brimmer asked if a traffic study had been conducted.
Associate Planner Song advised that the City’s traffic engineer indicated that since this project would generate 20 to 25 vehicle trips per day, it did not warrant a traffic study.
Commissioner Verrett noted her concern with the potential for kids to climb over the walls and enter into Dominguez Hills Village, questioning whether a higher wall could be erected; and she addressed her concern with the excessive traffic on Central Avenue and traffic safety as residents attempt to exit Dominguez Hills Village and vehicles pulling into the entrance gate area to make a u-turn on this property.
Associate Planner Song stated that a variance would be needed to exceed current standards for wall height; and explained that the City’s traffic engineer has indicated this project will have a low traffic impact upon this area, but a recommendation has been made that pick up and drop off times be staggered and that no left turn in or out of the property be permitted.

Commissioner Verrett asked that the Central Avenue roadway outside the Dominguez Hills Village entrance be painted with the words “Keep this area clear,” keeping cars from blocking off this entrance/exit from those leaving Dominguez Hills Village or to erect a traffic signal, urging the City’s traffic engineer to take another look at this problem.

Chairman Faletogo opened the public hearing.

Thomas Alexander, representing Carson Christian School, stated that he concurs with the amended Conditions of Approval, and advised that he will work with the adjoining property owner to address their concerns.
Commissioner Verrett urged the applicants to be good neighbors and addressed her concern with noise coming from the students at this school, potential for students to climb the fence and cars making u-turns on the entrance driveway of Dominguez Hills Village.

Mr. Alexander highlighted a condition which will require a right-turn only into and out of the property to help with traffic on Central Avenue; stated there are no houses adjacent to this property; and expressed his belief the noise from the school will not negatively impact the residents.  He pointed out there is a small number of students attending this school and that its enrollment will be capped at 80.  He added that there is strict supervision of the students at this school.

Associate Planner Song advised that the General Plan requires a median to be constructed on Central Avenue in the future, but that in the meantime, a sign will be erected to require a right-turn only into and out of the property and that striping will also be painted on the roadway.

Commissioner Brimmer expressed her concern that 17 parking spaces for the entire school may not be enough parking for everyone, noting that some 12th graders may also be driving to school; and noted her concern with noise from the school and traffic safety.
Marian Alexander, representing Carson Christian School, stated that only one student drives to school; that they have five teachers, some who carpool, and one janitor who usually walks to work; and she expressed her opinion that 17 parking spaces will be adequate for their needs.  She stated that the students are well supervised and that they run a disciplined operation; and stated there is a street between this property and residents.  She noted that schools are badly needed in the north part of Carson and that they have received positive comments about this proposal.
Commissioner Brimmer asked if the applicants had talked with the nearby neighbors and businesses about their proposal.
Mr. Alexander noted that some of their students live in this neighboring area and stated he had not talked with any of the adjacent residents.

Chairman Faletogo asked what the plans are to maintain traffic and pedestrian safety.

Mr. Alexander stated that the vehicles will use the primary driveway off Central Avenue and move to the back of the driveway for pick ups and drop offs on the property; that those times will be staggered in 15-minute increments; and that he does not foresee any staging problems.  He stated that this property will have 24/7 camera surveillance, which is beyond what they have had in the past; stated there has not been any significant security problem in the past; and that they would agree with that condition of approval.
Mrs. Alexander stated that the campus gate is to remain closed and that the students are not allowed to leave the campus during school hours.  She added that many of their students have gone on to higher education; that they have been in business for 26 years; that they have an 80-percent pass rate; and she added that this is an individualized bible-based school.  She stated they currently have 75 students.
Commissioner Verrett stated there is an over-concentration of schools and children in this area and that it has helped to add to the traffic congestion and concerns with safety.
Commissioner Cannon commended the operators of this school for their success during their 26 years of operation and noted his support of their efforts; and he asked if there is any room for growth.
Mr. Alexander stated that 80 students will be this school’s cap on enrollment.

Frances Haywood, Chestnut Drive resident, stated that she lives on the corner of Maple Drive and that she is concerned with the integrity of the wall, asking who will be paying for any damage done to that wall; that the wall should be increased in height to keep the balls and students from coming over the wall; stated she is concerned with noise and traffic safety on Central Avenue at all hours; expressed her concern with those using the Dominguez Hills Village entrance driveway to make u-turns; and stated that a vector control plan should be in place during construction.  She asked if any church activities will take place on the weekends, addressing her concern with limited parking.
Mr. Alexander stated this is not a church.

Chairman Faletogo closed the public hearing.

Commissioner Brimmer stated that more work needs to be done on this project as it relates to traffic concerns, security, and parking issues.

Commissioner Gordon expressed his belief the applicant has been very cooperative along this entire process and stated he is willing to work with the neighbors and the neighboring businesses to address their concerns.  He highlighted their 26 years in business and their success.

Commissioner Verrett reiterated her concerns with noise, traffic congestion and safety, over-concentration of schools in this area and the need for the applicant to contact the neighboring homeowner association to address their concerns.

Planning Commission Decision:

Commissioner Brown moved, seconded by Commissioner Cannon, to approve the request; moved to delete Condition No. 30; moved that the applicant work with the adjacent property owner on the plans for a 6-foot block wall separating the two properties; that the parking not overflow onto the adjacent property; that the hours for drop off and pick up be staggered; and that vector control be used during the grading and construction activity.  This motion ultimately carried.

By way of a substitute motion, Commissioner Verrett moved, seconded by Commissioner Brimmer, to continue this matter to the next Planning Commission meeting.  This motion failed as follows:  
AYES:

Brimmer, Verrett
NOES:
Brown, Cannon, Faletogo, Gordon
ABSTAIN:
None
ABSENT:
Graber, Saenz

The original motion carried, thus adopting Resolution No. 09-2257:

AYES:

Brown, Cannon, Faletogo, Gordon

NOES:
Brimmer, Verrett

ABSTAIN:
None

ABSENT:
Graber, Saenz
12.
NEW BUSINESS DISCUSSION  
None
13.
WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS
None
14.
MANAGER'S REPORT

None
15.
COMMISSIONERS’ REPORTS          
Commissioner Brown stated he attended the 10th Annual General Assembly of the South Bay Cities Council of Governments at the Community Center on Friday, noting it was an informative session.  He urged the City Manager to seek the additional stimulus money that is being offered to cities.
Commissioner Brimmer advised that she attended the community Housing Element workshop/forum at the Community Center on Wednesday, noting it was an informative meeting. 

Commissioner Verrett stated she attended the 10th Annual General Assembly of the South Bay Cities Council of Governments on Friday at the Community Center, stating she will be providing to the Commission some of the handouts from that meeting.
Commissioner Cannon stated that he attended the 10th Annual General Assembly of the South Bay Cities Council of Governments at the Community Center on Friday and the Housing Element workshop/forum at the Community Center on Wednesday, noting those were both informative meetings. 
Chairman Faletogo thanked everyone for their hard work this evening.
16.
ADJOURNMENT 

At 10:25 P.M. the meeting was formally adjourned to Tuesday, March 24, 2009, 6:30 P.M., City Council Chambers.






          

         Chairperson

Attest By: 

____________________ 

         Secretary  


